
 

City Clerk’s Office 

Memorandum 

Date: September 4, 2018 

To: Santa Clara Community  

From: Jennifer Yamaguma, Acting City Clerk 

Subject: Response to Media Article regarding Candidate Forums  
 
As the Acting City Clerk and the Elections Official for the City of Santa Clara, I feel compelled 
to respond to a recent article titled “City Makes About-Face On Election Education And 
Ethics” which was published by Silicon Valley Voice on August 31, 2018. The notion that the 
November 2018 election is not transparent, ethical or democratic is not only false, but 
irresponsible reporting and quite frankly offensive to the residents of Santa Clara. Equally as 
negligent, is asserting that any previous practices of the City should be followed without care 
of evaluation and compliance with City policy, the law and best practices.    
 
As a professionally certified municipal clerk with a successful record of supporting many past 
Santa Clara elections, let me affirm my strong continued commitment to promoting a fair and 
transparent election this November. Working as partners with the Santa Clara County 
Registrar of Voters, the City has been, and will continue to be, committed to conducting a fair, 
impartial and successful election this November.  
 
I will also present the information contained below at the September 11, 2018 Council 
meeting and will answer any questions that the City Council, candidates, or members of the 
public may have.  
 
Voter Engagement and Education: Contrary to the referenced article, the City has not 
lost interest in voter engagement and conducting a fair, impartial and ethical election. On the 
contrary, the City’s voter education and information program for the November 2018 election 
goes above and beyond any previous program, particularly because of the fundamentally 
different way that Council Members will be elected through court-ordered district elections.  
 
FACTS: 
 

• The former City Clerk abruptly resigned in February of this year after having 100% 
turnover of full-time staff during his last year in office, including the resignation of the 
Assistant City Clerk in December 2017.  

• Despite the vacancies, and new staff members, the City Clerk’s Office, under my 
leadership as the Elections Official, is committed to providing a robust educational and 
engagement campaign for the November election.  

 



Response to Media Article re Candidate Forums 
September 4, 2018 
Page 2 
 

• Council was presented with preliminary information and education scheduled activities 
for the candidate elections and two ballot initiatives to mitigate voter confusion and to 
provide timely information to voters.  

• Materials and information on the court ordered district elections have already begun to 
be disseminated in various mediums (i.e., direct mail, social media, website, etc.) and 
information has been translated in multiple languages.  

• The City’s website www.santaclaraca.gov/electioninfo is updated on a regular basis.  
 
Conducting a Fair, Impartial and Ethical Election: Providing information to candidates, the 
media and the public on ethical campaigning has occurred for decades; and, contrary to the 
statements made in the article, this year’s election is no different. The City has had a formal 
set of core values and code of conduct for nearly 60 years, with the first Code of Ethics and 
Values adopted in the 1960’s.  
 
FACTS: 
 

• Every candidate was issued the City’s Code of Ethics and Values and the state’s Code 
of Fair Campaign Practices. Both of these documents have served as the foundation 
for running for office in past Santa Clara elections and will continue to be used this 
year.  

• Per state law, the Code of Fair Campaign Practices is voluntary; however, all but one 
candidate (Mario Bouza, District 2 candidate) pledged that they would adhere to the 
“basic principles of decency, honesty, and fair play” (Elections Code 20440-20444) 

• November 2018 will be the first election cycle with the newly adopted "Dark Money" 
Ordinance in place, which is intended to shed light on the origin of financial 
contributions for and against local election candidates and measures. With this in 
place, voters may be fully informed of sources of contributions in support or opposition 
to city candidates and local ballot measures.  

• The role of the previous consultant services appears to have been two-fold: one was to 
conduct forums in an impartial manner. The other, to have been somewhat of a referee 
function with respect to accusations about campaign regulation violations. This second 
role does not appear to have been clearly analyzed and resulted in a review by the 
Council’s Ethics Committee who recognized the shortcomings of attempting to 
adjudicate violations not necessarily within the City’s jurisdiction.  

• The Fair Political Practices Commission (FPPC) actually has jurisdiction over most 
campaign-related activities, not the City Clerk. Complaints about FPPC violations 
should be made directly with the FPPC. 

• If a member of the public wishes to allege a violation of the City Code or City policy, 
past practice has been to contact the Elections Official who in turn coordinates with the 
City Attorney's Office, City Manager's Office, Code Enforcement, and, depending upon 
the nature of the complaint, consultant services may be needed on a case-by-case 
basis to ensure full due process and impartiality.  
 

http://santaclaraca.gov/residents/court-ordered-council-districting-process
https://santaclara.legistar.com/LegislationDetail.aspx?ID=3543053&GUID=B97579A8-3E6F-49F4-9FA4-B35E9960BA55&Options=ID%7cText%7c&Search=cannabis
http://www.santaclaraca.gov/electioninfo
http://santaclaraca.gov/home/showdocument?id=58814
http://santaclaraca.gov/home/showdocument?id=58814
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Candidate Forums: It is legally problematic for the City staff/resources to initiate and 
organize candidate forums, however, City Policy allows for neutral organizations to conduct 
candidate forums in City facilities – despite the article’s inaccuracy regarding not allowing 
candidate forums in City facilities. The City is committed to following City policy, the law and 
regulations set forth by the Fair Political Practices Commission. The use of tax dollars in 
support of campaign activities is not permissible, and the City will not simply follow past 
practice without diligent review and compliance with policy, the law or even the appearance of 
partisan influence. It is negligent to characterize this as “voter suppression” but it is rather the 
legal use of tax payer dollars and the professional administration of an election as a 
compliance officer for federal, state and local statutes. The article should have done a better 
job of distinguishing between the City Council Policy which allows neutral organizations to use 
City facilities and the fact that it is legally problematic for City staff to organize candidate 
forums; instead, it drew false conclusions that attempt to assign a wrong intent. 
 
FACTS: 
 

• Again, a neutral organization may conduct forums. For example, the League of Women 
Voters or other neutral organizations may contact the City to organize such a forum 
four weeks prior to the election, which is the week of October 8, 2018.  Neutral 
organizations may contact the City to conduct candidate forums by contacting the City 
Clerk’s Office at (408) 615-2220 or by emailing clerk@santaclaraca.gov. 

• The City Clerk’s Office will not select or retain consultants with tax payer money to 
facilitate candidate forums, as it is legally problematic for the City to engage in and 
organize candidate forums. This is especially important given that the position of the 
elected City Clerk is on the ballot this November. This was done in the past and could 
appear to have a conflict of interest given that candidates for the elected City Clerk 
position may participate in these forums. 

• There has not been any direction from the Council to engage in any consultant 
services for the facilitation of candidate forums; however, there is still ample time to 
organize should that be the desire of the Council. 

• The Ethics Committee was evaluating the conflict of interest related to placing the 
adjudication of violations that might involve Councilmembers with the City Attorney and 
the City Manager who are Council appointees.  

• The Ethics Committee was also evaluating how other jurisdictions that appoint citizen 
oversight committees adjudicate allegations of such violations. The Ethics Committee 
was unable to come to a recommendation in time for this election, but it did not 
recommend that the City continue with the practice of hiring a consultant to perform 
any function with regard to candidate forums.   

• There were many questions raised about the selection of the previous consultant and 
whether the consultant was vetted for the appearance of a conflict and whether they 
should have been a designated Form 700 filer. As noted by Council’s requirement of 
neutrality for candidate forums conducted on City property, anyone who actually 
conducts a candidate forum cannot be partisan or perceived as being partisan. The 
payment of an individual with tax dollars adds an even more serious requirement to 

mailto:clerk@santaclaraca.gov
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ensure complete neutrality and to avoid even the appearance of partisan influence, 
because of legal prohibitions on the use of tax dollars in support of campaign activities.  
 

As the Elections Official, who has ethically and successfully supported several Santa Clara 
elections, I am duty-bound to provide factual information and to promote a fair and 
transparent election for the voters of Santa Clara this November. It is regrettable that a local 
media editorial board did not inform the public of these important facts and the 
process used to evaluate and improve our past practices to ensure the responsible use 
of tax payer money and to be in compliance with the law and City policy. As was 
described in detail over a series of Council meetings earlier this year, the City Clerk is the 
local official who administers democratic processes and has responsibility for the impartial, 
effective administration and implementation of such processes. Thousands of statutes and 
regulations exist, which protect democracy and provide a system of “checks and balances” 
and it is the City Clerk’s responsibility to ensure compliance with these laws, which are 
complex and dynamic.  
 
I fully intend to serve as the Election Official to ensure a fair, democratic and impartial election 
until the next City Clerk is elected.  

 

Jennifer Yamaguma 
Acting City Clerk 


